
 
 

NORTH FAYETTE TOWNSHIP 
ZONING HEARING BOARD 

 
THURSDAY, OCTOBER 29, 2015 

7:30 P.M. 
 
The meeting was called to order with Mr. Chip McCarthy presiding. 
 
MEMBERS PRESENT: 
 
Chip McCarthy, Vice-Chairman 
Jim Bruni, Member 
Tim Bish, Solicitor 
 
MEMBERS ABSENT: 
 
George Bartha, Chairman 
John Scott, Alternate Member 
Cheryl Cherico, Secretary 
 
OTHERS PRESENT: 
 
Laura Ludwig, Township Community Development Director  
Nicole Rohm, Pittsburgh Reporting Services  
Pete Thompson, 135 Walnut Strand Drive  
 
ADMINISTRATIVE: 
  
Pittsburgh Reporting Service Transcript inserted here. 
 
ADJOURNMENT: 
 

A MOTION WAS MADE BY Mr. JIM BRUNI, SECONDED BY Mr. CHIP 
MCCARTHY, AND CARRIED, TO ADJOURN THE MEETING AT 7:42 P.M. 
 
 
  Respectfully submitted, 
 
 
 
  Laura Ludwig, Community Development Director/Acting ZHB Secretary 
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         NORTH FAYETTE TOWNSHIP
  ZONING BOARD HEARING

                   - - - - - 

IN RE:                 )
     )

Peter W. Thompson,     )
Variance Request       )

                   - - - - -

          North Fayette Township
         400 North Branch Road
         Oakdale, PA 15071 
         October 29, 2015; 7:30 p.m. 

                   - - - - -

BEFORE:  Chip McCarthy, Vice Chairman
Jim Bruni, Member
Tim Bish, Solicitor
Laura Ludwig, Community Development 

Director 

                   - - - - -

           TRANSCRIPT OF PROCEEDINGS
                   
                   - - - - -      

     Reported by:

         Nicole R. Rohm
         Court Reporter

REPRODUCTION OF THIS TRANSCRIPT IS PROHIBITED 
WITHOUT AUTHORIZATION FROM THE CERTIFYING AGENCY

                   - - - - - 
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     I N D E X 
 

          - - - - -

EXHIBITS:          MARKED RECEIVED

EXHIBIT NO. 1     5     5  

EXHIBIT NOS. 2-8     6     6

EXHIBIT NOS. 9-10     7     7

EXHIBIT NO.  11     9        9  

(EXHIBITS RETAINED BY BOARD.)  
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             P R O C E E D I N G S

                   - - - - - 

MR. McCARTHY:  Please, I'd like to 

call this meeting to order.  Please rise for the 

Pledge of Allegiance.

(Pledge of Allegiance recited.)

MR. McCARTHY:  I'll do the roll 

call.  George Bartha?

(No response.)

MR. McCARTHY:  Chip McCarthy?  

Here.  Jim Bruni? 

MR. BRUNI:  Here.  

MR. McCARTHY:  John Scott?

(No response.)

MR. McCARTHY:  Tim Bish?

MR. BISH:  Here.

MR. McCARTHY:  Cheryl Cherico?

(No response.)

MR. McCARTHY:  Okay.  I'd like to 

call for a Motion to approve the minutes from the 

September 24, 2015, meeting.  

MR. BRUNI:  So moved.

MR. MCCARTHY:  Second.  All those 

in favor, say aye.  
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MR. BRUNI:  Aye.

MR. BISH:  Aye.

MR. McCARTHY:  Aye.  Opposed?

(No response.)

MR. McCARTHY:  Motion carried.  

Prior to this meeting, the Board held an executive 

session to receive the advice of the Solicitor, 

and at this time, we will ask the court reporter 

to swear in any witnesses and any members of the 

public wishing to comment during tonight's public 

hearing. 

So if you could just --

MR. THOMPSON:  Sure.

MR. McCARTHY:  -- rise.  Can you 

swear him in?

(Witness sworn.)

MR. McCARTHY:  And I know you're 

the only one here, but just whenever you talk, 

just state your name so she understands.  

MR. THOMPSON:  Oh, I'm sorry.

MR. McCARTHY:  That's okay.  

Whenever it's your -- your time to give testimony, 

just rise and state your name.

Under new business, Peter W. Thompson, 
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Variance Request.  Peter W. Thompson is requesting 

a variance from the 20-foot minimum principal 

building setback requirement of Section 27-205.3 

and Table 2 of Chapter 27 of the North Fayette 

Township Code of Ordinances, Zoning, as amended, 

(the "Zoning Ordinance"), and the 3-foot maximum 

encroachment of Section 27-205.4.B of the Zoning 

Ordinance, in order to permit the addition of a 

covered front porch to the existing single-family 

dwelling located at 135 Walnut Strand Road in the 

R-3 Medium Density Residential District, currently 

designated as a portion of Allegheny County 

Block/Lot No. 691-R-57.  

A Notice of tonight's hearing was 

advertised and subject property posted pursuant to 

the requirements of the Municipalities Planning 

Code.

Board exhibits.  Exhibits 1 through 10 

referenced on the Exhibit List are here entered 

into the record of this hearing.  The court 

reporter will insert those exhibits into the 

transcript as if the Exhibit List was read into 

the record.  

Exhibit 1.  Chapter 27 of the North 
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Fayette Township Code of Ordinances, Zoning, as 

amended.

Exhibit 2.  Application to Zoning 

Hearing Board dated September 10, 2015.

Exhibit 3.  Survey plan of subject 

property dated February 1980 prepared by Elliot 

Surveying, Inc.

Exhibit 4.  Hand-drawn construction 

plan of proposed porch on the subject property 

(undated).

Exhibit 5.  Deed dated May 10, 2013, 

between Peter W. Thompson and Anna Thompson 

(Grantor) and Peter W. Thompson and Anna Thompson 

(Grantee) recorded with the Allegheny County 

Department of Real Estate at Deed Book Volume 

15240, Page 41.

Exhibit 6.  Allegheny County Property 

Assessment Office Web page dated October 9, 2015, 

for property designated as Allegheny County 

Block/Lot No. 691-R-57 and providing aerial map 

showing parcel boundaries with subject property 

highlighted (4 pages).

Exhibit 7.  Public Notice and Proof of 

Publication for tonight's public hearing.
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Exhibit 8.  Letter from Township dated 

October 14, 2015, to Peter W. Thompson regarding 

notice of hearing.

Exhibit 9.  Letter from Township dated 

October 14, 2015, to neighboring property owners 

regarding notice of hearing (3 letters).

Exhibit 10.  Photographs of Notice 

Postings.

(Thompson Exhibit Nos. 1 through 

10 were marked for identification and received 

into evidence.) 

MR. McCARTHY:  Okay.  Applicant's 

case.  Will the Applicant please rise and tell us 

what's going on. 

MR. THOMPSON:  Peter Thompson.  

I'm the property owner at 135 Walnut Strand Road, 

Walden Woods, Imperial.  And what we would like to 

do is add an additional front porch to replace the 

current walkway in front of the household, which 

has deteriorated and would need replaced 

regardless.  And so the proposed house extends 

into the current zoning guidelines, so we're 

asking for an exception for that, to the variance, 

to extend that into the three feet into the 
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variance. 

MR. McCARTHY:  Okay.  And the 

porch itself will not be enclosed; is that 

correct?

MR. THOMPSON:  No, it will not be.  

It will be covered.  It will have a shed roof.  

This is an example of a house three doors up.  

(Document distributed.)

MR. THOMPSON:  I have copies of 

that.  And this is three doors up from my 

residence.  It's going to be essentially an 

identical porch with the exception of a shed roof 

instead of a gable roof.  And I don't have -- I 

can't recall offhand the exact address that that 

is.  But --

MR. McCARTHY:  That's okay.  

MR. THOMPSON:  But it's -- what 

that porch will do, of course, it will provide, 

you know, some shelter and -- from the weather and 

whatnot.  But, pretty important, it reduces the 

overall cooling costs of the house, takes the 

beating sun directly off of the front of the 

house. 

And we had talked to the homeowners 
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that have similar porches on the same side of the 

street as us, and they noticed that their heating 

-- or their cooling costs reduced significantly.  

So that was another motivating factor in doing the 

expense and asking for the variance. 

MR. McCARTHY:  Okay.  I just want 

to state for the record that the Applicant has 

presented us with a picture of an existing porch 

within his neighborhood or as an example of what 

his porch would look like.  Do you want to enter 

this into the record?

MR. BISH:  Enter that into it as 

Exhibit 11.

(Thompson Exhibit No. 11 was 

marked for identification and received into 

evidence.) 

MR. McCARTHY:  Exhibit 11.  Okay.  

Go ahead, Jim.  

MR. BRUNI:  I don't -- did you 

misspeak or -- I just want to make sure.  You said 

that it would extend three feet into the --

MR. THOMPSON:  -- it's --

MR. BRUNI:  -- area.  I thought 

it's --
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MR. THOMPSON:  So, from the -- 

from the front of the house, the porch extends 

eight feet, which I believe is either three or 

four feet.  What the -- what I asked for 

specifically in all the records is the exact 

measurements.  Just, for some reason, I did not 

bring those, so my recollection of the exact 

distance is off.  But what documents I submitted 

are, you know.  Completely 100 percent accurate.  

So it would extend into the variance whatever I 

had listed.  

MR. McCARTHY:  So it would extend 

into the setback?  

MR.  THOMPSON:  Into the setback.  

I'm sorry, yes. 

MR. McCARTHY:  Okay.  So it's 

still -- it's still an 8 by 24?  

MR. THOMPSON:  Yes.  8 by 24, 

8 foot -- 8 feet from extending towards the road 

from the front of the house. 

MR. McCARTHY:  Okay.  So it'll get 

into that setback. 

MR. THOMPSON:  Yeah.  It was 

actually four, I believe, four feet -- 
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MR. McCARTHY:  Correct.

MR. THOMPSON:  -- into the 

setback, and if we -- you know, a four-foot porch 

simply is not -- 

MR. McCARTHY:  Right.

MR. THOMPSON:  -- wide enough to 

-- for much of anything; so -- 

MR. McCARTHY:  Yeah.  It'll change 

your minds, yeah.   

MR. BISH:  They're requesting an 

additional four feet --

MR. THOMPSON:  Feet.

MR. BISH:  -- of extension that 

permitted three feet into the setback.

MR. THOMPSON:  That was the three 

feet I was --

MR. BISH:  And then the four feet, 

and then the building set back one foot off of the 

setback. 

MR. BRUNI:  Okay.  I understand.  

MR. THOMPSON:  Thank you.  Sorry. 

MR. McCARTHY:  That's okay.  Jim, 

do you have any more questions?  

MR. BRUNI:  No.  That was it. 
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MR. McCARTHY:  Okay.  Tim, any 

questions?  

MR. BISH:  No. 

MR. McCARTHY:  Laura, do you have 

anything to add from the Township's perspective?  

MS. LUDWIG:  No, I don't.  We 

don't have any issues with the Application.  I 

think we've granted similar requests in the past, 

particularly in Walden Woods --  

MR. McCARTHY:  Uh-huh.

MS. LUDWIG:  -- neighborhood.  It 

seems to be a common issue there; so --  

MR. McCARTHY:  Okay.

MS. LUDWIG:  No.  

MR. McCARTHY:  Any public comment?

(No response.)

MR. McCARTHY:  Hearing none, can I 

have a Motion to close or continue the public 

hearing?  

MR. BRUNI:  Make a Motion to close 

the public hearing. 

MR. McCARTHY:  Second.  All those 

in favor, say aye.  

MR. BRUNI:  Aye.
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MR. BISH:  Aye.

MR. McCARTHY:  Aye.  Those 

opposed?

(No response.)

MR. McCARTHY:  Motion carried.  

Can I have a Motion to act on the Application?  

MR. BRUNI:  I'd like to a make a 

Motion to approve the Application filed by    

Peter W. Thompson, the Applicant, requesting a 

variance from the 20-foot minimum principal 

building setback requirement of Section 27-205.3 

and Table 2 of Chapter 27 of the North Fayette 

Township Code of Ordinances, Zoning, as amended, 

hereinafter referred to as the Zoning Ordinance, 

and the 3-foot maximum encroachment of Section 

27-205.4.B of the Zoning Ordinance, in order to 

permit the addition of a covered front porch, 

hereinafter referred to as the proposed porch, to 

the existing single- family dwelling located at 

135 Walnut Strand Road in the R-3 Medium Density 

Residential District, currently designated as a 

portion of Allegheny County Block/Lot No. 

691-R-57.  The subject property, in accordance 

with the Application, materials, plans, and 
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testimony accepted into the hearing record by the 

Board and subject to the following conditions:  

One, Compliance With Laws.  The 

Applicant in the use and development of the 

subject property shall comply with all federal, 

state, county, and township laws, statutes, 

ordinances, resolutions, and regulations, 

including, but not limited to, the Zoning 

Ordinance. 

Two, Permits and Approvals.  The 

Applicant shall apply for and obtain any and all 

necessary federal, state, county, and township 

permits and approvals for the proposed porch on 

the subject property.  The Applicant in the use of 

the development of the subject property shall 

comply with all such federal, state, county, and 

township permits and approvals. 

Three, Porch Construction.  The 

proposed porch shall be located no less than 13 

feet from the front lot line of the subject 

property, as such lot line in the existing 

single-family dwelling are shown on the marked up 

version of the Survey Plan dated February 1980 

prepared by Elliot Surveying, Inc., entered into 
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the hearing as Exhibit 3, and otherwise in 

conformity with the hand-drawn construction plan 

submitted by the Applicant, entered into the 

hearing record as Exhibit 4, and such other 

testimony and evidence entered into the hearing 

record, except as revisions to the construction 

plan are necessary to comply with this decision 

and other necessary Township permits and 

approvals, provided that such revisions are in a 

manner acceptable to the Township Community 

Development Director.  Further, the proposed porch 

shall not be enclosed by walls or other partitions 

other than a railing. 

Four, Construction Deadline.  The 

construction installation of the proposed porch 

shall be completed within one year of the date of 

this decision.

Five, Variance Scope.  The variance 

granted by this decision is specific to the 

proposed porch on the subject property as 

referenced in the exhibits and testimony entered 

into the hearing record by the Board.  This 

decision shall have no precedential value for 

similar Applications by the Applicant or any other 
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Applicant in any location of the Township.  

Six, Failure to Comply.  Failure to 

comply with the above-referenced terms and 

conditions of this decision shall result in the 

variance being rendered null and void.   

MR. McCARTHY:  Second.  Roll call.  

Jim Bruni? 

MR. BRUNI:  Yes. 

MR. McCARTHY:  Chip McCarthy?  

Yes.  Motion carried.  

MR. THOMPSON:  Thank you. 

MR. McCARTHY:  Your request has 

been granted.  Good luck.

MR. THOMPSON:  I very much 

appreciate it.

MR. BRUNI:  Okay.  

MR. McCARTHY:  Not a problem.  Any 

comments?  Old business?  New business?  Can I 

have a Motion to adjourn?  

MR. BRUNI:  So moved.

MR. McCARTHY:  Second.  We are 

adjourned. 

(Whereupon, the above-entitled 

matter was concluded at 7:42 p.m., this date.)
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             C E R T I F I C A T E

   I hereby certify that the

        proceedings and evidence are contained

    fully and accurately in the            

        stenographic notes taken by me on the
       

        hearing of the within cause and that

        this is a correct transcript of the

   same. 

 S/Nicole R. Rohm
 ---------------------------------

     
 ---------------------------------
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